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AFTERNOON SESSION

Chairman STOKES . The committee will come to order.
The Chair recognizes counsel for the committee, Mr. Klein.
Mr. KLEIN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Chairman, I would only like to state for the record that I
have spoken to Mr. Arther, the committee's polygraph consultant,
and his account of the events leading to the writing of his report
are significantly different than those stated today by Mr. Hart, and
I understand that Mr. Hart has stated that he was only repeating
what was told to him by the Office of Security. But for the record,
Mr. Arther states that he accepted and read all materials made
available to him by the CIA and considered all of these materials
in reaching these conclusions .
That is all I have to say, Mr. Chairman .
Thank you very much.
Chairman STOKES . Thank you, Counsel .
The Chair will recognize the gentleman from Connecticut, Mr.
Dodd, for such time as he may consume, after which the committee
will operate under the 5-minute rule.
Mr. DODD. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Hart, thank you for your statement this morning .
Mr . Hart, let me ask you this question at the very outset .
Would it be fair for me to conclude that it was the responsibility
of the Central Intelligence Agency to find out, from whatever
available sources between late 1963 and 1964, what the activities
and actions of Lee Harvey Oswald were during his stay in the
Soviet Union?
TESTIMONY OF JOHN HART-Resumed

Mr. HART . Congressman, I want to answer that by telling you
that I do not know-Mr. DODD . Let me say this to you, Mr. Hart.
Wouldn't it be a fair assessment that the Central Intelligence
Agency had the responsibility during that period of time to examine whatever information could point to or lead to those activities,
to provide us with information regarding Lee Harvey Oswald's
activities in the Soviet Union? Isn't that a fair enough, simple
enough statement?
Mr. HART. Sir, I can't agree to that in an unqualified manner for
several reasons . May I give the reasons in sequence?
Mr. DODD . Go ahead .
Mr. HART. In a telephone conversation between the then Director
of Central Intelligence, John McCone, and Mr. J. Edgar Hoover,
which took place on the 16th of November 1963 at 11:20 a.m., Mr.
McCone said:

I just want to be sure that you were satisfied that this agency is giving you all the
help that we possibly can in connection with your investigation of the situation in
Dallas . I know the importance the President plays on this investigation you are
making . He asked me personally whether CIA was giving you full support. I said
they were, but I just wanted to be sure that you felt so .

Mr . Hoover said "We have had the very best support that we can
possibly expect from you."
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Then the implication through the rest of this document, which I
am perfectly happy to turn over to the committee, is that Mr.
McCone and Mr. Hoover feel that the main responsibility for the
investigation falls on the FBI .
My second point is that when I came on board in the Agency,
having been recalled in mid-June, I asked about the responsibility
for the Lee Harvey Oswald matter because I knew that he had
entered into the overall Nosenko case. I was told that the responsibility for the investigation had rested almost entirely with the FBI .
There were a couple of reasons for that.
First, it was understood, although I realize that there had been
violations of this principle, Mr. Congressman, it was understood
that the jurisdiction of the Central Intelligence Agency did not
extend within the territorial limits of the United States, and the
Central Intelligence Agency had no particular, in fact, did not have
any assets capable of making an investigation within the Soviet
Union, which were the two places really involved.
Third, I want to say that in my own investigation, since I intended to depend entirely or almost entirely on documentary evidence
for the sake of accuracy, I ruled out going into the Lee Harvey
Oswald matter because I realized that I could not possibly have the
same access to FBI documents which I had in the Agency where I
had formerly been employed which gave me complete access to
everything I wanted .
Mr. DODD. Mr. Hart, as I understand what you have given me in
response to my question is the fact that you assumed that the FBI
was principally responsible for the investigation, and that Mr.
McCone, as Director of the Central Intelligence Agency, in his
conversation with Mr. Hoover, indicated that he would be cooperating fully in that investigation . So to that extent, and that is the
extent I am talking about, it was the responsibility of the Central
Intelligence Agency to cooperate in a responsible fashion in ferreting out whatever information would bear on the activities of Lee
Harvey Oswald when he was in the Soviet Union, utilizing whatever sources of information were available to the Central Intelligence Agency in achieving that goal.
Is that not a correct and fair statement of the responsibilities of
your Agency?
Mr. HART . Insofar as I am aware of them. Keep in mind please,
Congressman, that I had nothing to do with this case. I do not
know about-Mr. DODD . I am asking you Mr. Hart, for a comment about the
activities of the Agency, not specifically your actions as one individual. You spent 24 years with the Agency, so you are familiar
with what the responsibilities of the Agency are .
Mr. HART . My response to that is that I believe that the Agency
should have done everything that it could to assist the FBI . I do
not know exactly what the Agency did to assist the FBI, nor do I
know what relevant assets or capabilities the Agency had during
the time we are concerned with to take any relevant action.
Mr. DODD. All right.
But you are answering my question ; you are saying, "yes," in
effect. It was their responsibility to assist the FBI or do whatever

else was necessary in order to gain that information about Lee
Harvey Oswald's activities when he was abroad .
Mr. HART . Congressman, I have to repeat that there may have
been agreements between the Agency and Mr. Hoover or other
parts of the Government of which I am not aware. I, for example,
am virtually without knowledge of a very long span of time during
which the Director of the Central Intelligence Agency and Mr.
Hoover were barely on speaking terms. I know that it was very
difficult for the two Agencies to get along. I do not happen to know
the reasons for it, and I am in no position to judge what they did,
why they did it or what they should have done in order to resolve
the lack of cooperation .
Mr. DODD. Well, after listening to your statement for 1 hour and
40 minutes this afternoon, do I take it that you would concede the
point that, as the CIA's activities pertain to one vitally important
source, potential source of information namely, Mr . Nosenko, that
in the handling of that potential source of information, as it bore
on the assassination of a President of the United States, the Central Intelligence Agency failed in its responsibility miserably?
Mr. HART . Congressman, within the context of the total case, I
would go further than that. I would say that the Agency failed
miserably in its handling of the entire case, and that since the Lee
Harvey Oswald question was part of that case ; yes.
Mr. DODD. And, Mr. Hart, I am not going to-1 will ask you if
you recall with me, basically, the conclusion or one of the conclusions of the Warren Commission report .
Were we not told in the conclusion of the Warren Commission
report that "All of the resources of the U.S. Government were
brought to bear on the investigation of the assassination of the
President," and in light of your last answer, that conclusion was
false?
Would you agree with me?
Mr . HART . Well, Congressman, I do not like to have my rather
specific answer extrapolated.
Mr. DODD. But we do consider the Central Intelligence Agency to
be part of the U.S. investigatory body; don't we?
Mr. HART. I do.
Mr. DODD . And you just said they failed miserably.
Mr. HART. I said they failed miserably in the handling of this
whole case.
Mr. DODD . Therefore, it would be fair to say that the conclusion
of the Warren Commission report in its statement that all of the
resources of the U.S. Government were brought to bear in the
investigation of the death of the President is an inaccurate statement. That is not a terribly difficult piece of logic to follow, I don't
think .
Mr. HART . It requires me to make a judgment, which I am not
sure that I am willing to make, because I can think of possible
other evidence which might come up which might show that there
is a case to support the fact that the leader, top leadership of the
Agency, may have thought they were bringing all their resources
to bear. I simply do not know that .
Mr. DODD . The only question left, it would seem to me, in going
back to Mr. Blakey's narration at the outset of this part of our
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investigation, where he noted that the Nosenko case was important
in two areas . One had to do with the efficiency, the effectiveness,
the thoroughness of the CIA's performance, and, second, the credibility of Mr. Nosenko .
It would seem to me, in response to the last series of questions
you have just given me, that we have answered the first question,
and what is left is the second question, that is, whether or not this
committee and the American public can believe Mr. Nosenko's
story with regard to the activities of Lee Harvey Oswald during his
tenure in the Soviet Union.
And Mr. Hart, I would like to ask you, in light of your testimony
today, again going more than an hour and a half, why should this
committee believe anything that Mr. Nosenko has said when, after
your testimony, you state that he was intimidated, not interrogated, for more than 3 years, that he was probably hallucinating
during various stages of that interrogation, that he was, according
to your testimony, a man of a very short memory ; that he was
drunk or at least heavily drinking during part of the questioning ;
that there are no accounts, verbatim accounts, of some of the
interrogation but rather notes taken by people who didn't have a
very good knowledge of Russian . Why then should we believe any
of the statements of Mr. Nosenko, which from point to point contradict each other, in light of the way he was treated by the
Central Intelligence Agency from the time he defected in January
of 1964 until today?
Mr. HART. I believe that there are important reasons why you
should believe the statements of Mr. Nosenko . I cannot offhand
remember any statements which he has been proven to have made
which were statements of real substance other than the contradictions which have been adduced today on the Lee Harvey Oswald
matter, which have been proven to be incorrect. The important
things which he has produced, which we have been able, which the
Agency have been able to check on, have, by and large, proved out.
The microphones were in the Soviet Embassy . He has clarified the
identities of certain Soviet agents who are in this country. His
information led to the arrest of an extremely important KGB agent
in an important Western country. The volume of material which
he has produced far exceeds my ability to have mastered it but it
has been found useful over the years, and to the best of my knowledge, it has been found to be accurate .
Mr. DODD . What you are asking us, therefore, to believe is,
because Mr. Nosenko may be credible on certain issues and in
certain areas, he is therefore credible in all areas.
Mr. HART . No, sir . I am not asking you to believe anything in
connection with his statements about Lee Harvey Oswald . I am
only asking you to believe that he made them in good faith . I think
it is perfectly possible for an intelligence officer in a compartmented organization like the KGB to honestly believe something which
is not true.
Mr. DODD . Which statements of Mr . Nosenko's would you have us
believe? Have you read, by the way, the report that we sent you, a
40-page report, that was sent last week to the Central Intelligence
Agency pursuant to the request of the Agency?
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Mr. HART . Are you speaking of the report which, the essence of
which, Professor Blakey read today?
Mr. DODD . Yes, I am .
Mr. HART. Yes, I have read that.
Mr. DODD . You have read that report?
Mr. HART. Yes .
Mr. DODD. I am curious, Mr. Hart, to know why-it was my
belief and understanding, and I am really curious on this pointwhy it was that you didn't address your remarks more to the
substance of that report than you did? I don't recall you once
mentioning the name of Lee Harvey Oswald in the hour and 30
minutes that you testified, and I am intrigued as to why you did
not do that, why you limited your remarks to the actions of the
Central Intelligence Agency and their handling of Nosenko, knowing you are in front of a committee that is investigating the death
of a President and an essential part of that investigation has to do
with the accused assassin in that case; why have you neglected to
bring up his name at all in your discussion?
Mr. HART. The answer is a very simple one, Congressman. I
retired some years ago from the Central Intelligence Agency.
About 3 weeks ago I received a call from the Central Intelligence
Agency asking me to, if I would, consent to be the spokesman
before this committee on the subject of the Nosenko case. I said
that I will be the spokesman on the subject of the Nosenko case but
I will not be the spokesman on the subject of Nosenko's involvement with Lee Harvey Oswald . That was a condition of my employment. And if they had attempted to change that condition before I
came before this body, I would promptly have terminated my relationship because I do not want to speak about a subject concerning
which I do not feel competent.
Mr. DODD . Do you appreciate our particular difficulty here today
in that our responsibility and obligation is to focus our attention
more directly on that aspect than on the other, and that we are a
bit frustrated in terms of trying to determine what the truth is
with regard to the activities of the Agency as they pertain to Mr.
Nosenko's statements regarding the activities of Lee Harvey
Oswald?
Mr. HART. Congressman, I fully appreciate the difficulty, but I
must observe that it is not a difficulty which I created. I was
perfectly frank about what I was willing to testify about and what
I was not willing to testify about .
Mr. DODD. So it would be fair for me to conclude that really what
the Central Intelligence Agency wanted to do was to send someone
up here who wouldn't talk about Lee Harvey Oswald.
Mr. HART. I personally would not draw that conclusion, but I
think that is a matter best addressed to the Director of Central
Intelligence rather than to me.
Mr. DODD . Well, you told them you wouldn't talk about Lee
Harvey Oswald and they said that is OK you can go on up there.
Mr. HART . I told them, once I came on board, that is as I saw it,
a crucial question lay here in the credibility of Lee Harvey-of
Nosenko, and that I thought I was qualified to address myself to
the question of the credibility of Nosenko, now I mean the general
credibility of Nosenko .
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Mr. DODD . But you cannot really testify as to the credibility of
Mr. Nosenko with regard to statements he may have made about
Lee Harvey Oswald's activities in the Soviet Union.
Mr. HART . I can say this, and here you realize that I am entering
into an area of judgment, it is my judgment that anything that he
has said has been said in good faith. I base that judgment on an
enormous amount of work on this case in which I see no reason to
think that he has ever told an untruth, except because he didn't
remember it or didn't know or during those times when he was
under the influence of alcohol he exaggerated.
Mr. DODD . You understand our difficulty. We are trying to find
out which one of his statements are true. All right?
Do you have that report in front of you, by the way, the one that
we sent you?
Mr. HART . No, Sir; I do not have it in front of me.
Mr. DODD. Mr. Chairman, could we provide the witness with the
copy?
Chairman STOKES . Do you have it with you, sir?
Mr. HART. I have what we were given this morning, which is
substantially the same thing, I believe, as the one we received. I
believe that Professor Blakey had some items in this morning
which were not even in here; is that correct, sir?
Mr. BLAKEY. The report as read is a partial reading of what was
there . The narration that preceded it was not given to you before
you came, although of course it was given before you testified. The
report that was given to the public is substantially the report that
was given to you . There have been some grammatical changes in it,
correction of some typographical errors, but all matters of substance are the same.
Mr. HART . Thank you .
Mr. DODD . Is that a complete copy of the report that Mr. Hart
has in front of him?
Mr. BLAKEY . Yes.
Mr. DODD. Mr. Hart, just some of them. I don't want to belabor
this point but to impress upon you the difficulty we have in light of
what you have said this afternoon, in terms of us trying to determine what in fact we can believe from Mr. Nosenko s story. Turn
to page 27 or 28 of that report, if you would, please, 27 first.
Look down around the middle of the page, and let me begin
reading there in our report .
Speaking to the CIA on July 3, 1964, Nosenko was specifically asked whether
there was any physical or technical surveillance on Oswald, and each time he
replied "No."
In 1964, after stating to the CIA that there was no technical and physical
surveillance of Oswald, Nosenko made the following statement upon being asked
whether the KGB knew about Oswald's relationship with Marina before they announced that they were going to be married:
Answer . "They (KGB) didn't know she was a friend of Oswald until they applied
for marriage. There was no surveillance on Oswald to show that he knew her."
Although in 1978 Nosenko testified that there were seven or eight thick volumes
of documents in Oswald's file, due to all of the surveillance reports and that he
could not read the entire file because of them, in 1964 he told the FBI agents that
he "thoroughly reviewed Oswald's file." There was no mention of seven or eight
thick volumes of surveillance documents.

Now, there, and I should have probably started up above, but
there we have two cases where, one, he is claiming that there was

no surveillance . Then he is stating there was surveillance. He is
telling us that he, on the one hand, didn't have the opportunity or
didn't see any reports on Oswald from Minsk and then turns
around and says that he did have a chance to look at them.
Which can. we believe?
I mean these are two contradictory statements by a man who,
according to your testimony, may be acting in good faith, but we
are confronted with two different sets of facts .
Which do we believe? Can we in fact believe him, if we accept
your testimony this afternoon that he went through this outrageous treatment for a period of more than 3 years?
Mr. HART . Congressman, I think what this boils down to, if I may
say so, is a question of how one would, faced with a choice as to
whether to use this information or not, would do so. It would be a
personal decision. If I were in the position of this committee, I
frankly would ignore the testimony of Mr. Nosenko but I wouldn't
ignore it because I think it was given in bad faith.
Let me express an opinion on Mr. Nosenko's testimony about Lee
Harvey Oswald. I, like many others, find Mr. Nosenko's testimony
incredible. I do not believe, I find it hard to believe, although I, as
recently as last week, talked to Mr. Nosenko and tried to get him
to admit that there was a possibility that he didn't know everything that was going on, I find it very hard to believe that the KGB
had so little interest in this individual . Therefore, if I were in the
position of deciding whether to use the testimony of Mr. Nosenko
on this case or not, I would not use it.
I would like to say, just to conclude my remarks, let me tell you
why I don't believe it. I had 24 years of experience in a compartmented organization, and I was chief of several parts of the organization which had done various things at various times which came
under investigation, happily not while I was in charge of them. I
will make one specific, give you one specific example .
I was once upon a time chief of what we can call the Cuban Task
Force, long after the Bay of Pigs, within the Agency. At some point
I was asked whether I knew anything, whether I thought there had
been an attempt to assassinate Castro . I said in all good faith that I
didn't think there had . I had absolutely no knowledge of this. It
had been kept from me, possibly because my predecessor several
times removed had taken all the evidence with him. I didn't know
about it, but I said it in good faith. And I think it is very possible
that an officer of Nosenko's rank might have functioned within the
KGB and not known everything which was going on in regard to
this particular man .
Mr. DODD . So you would suggest to this committee that we not
rely at all on Mr. Nosenko for information that could assist us in
assessing the activities of Lee Harvey Oswald in the Soviet Union?
Mr. HART. I believe as a former intelligence officer in taking
account of information of which there is some independent confirmation if at all possible, and there is no possibility of any information, independent confirmation of this, and on the face of it, it
appears to me to be doubtful. Therefore, I would simply disregard
it.
Mr. DODD. I would like to, if I could-first of all, do you still
maintain your security clearance?
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Mr. HART. Yes, sir . I have. It is restored when I go back to the
Agency to do work such as this, yes .
Mr. DODD. Now your statement at the outset was that there was
communication and contact between the FBI and the CIA with
regard to the investigation, and in fact the FBI was principally
responsible, and that the CIA was to assist.
Is that a fair summation of what the memo indicated?
Mr. HART . To the best of my knowledge, yes . I produced this
thing in which the Director of Central Intelligence, Mr. McCone,
says to Mr. Hoover, "Well, you can call on us for anything we
have." I think the implication is perfectly clear, that Mr. McCone
is offering to be helpful to Mr. Hoover but is implying that he is
playing a secondary role in this matter .
Mr. DODD . So that it would be fair to characterize the actions of
the FBI as being that of principally responsible for the investigation into the assassination and calling upon the Central Intelligence Agency to respond in areas where the Agency had particular
expertise or knowledge that was not available to the FBI?
Mr. HART. Yes, sir .
Mr. DODD. So we talk about Lee Harvey Oswald's activities
abroad, and we have a potential defector who has indicated to the
Agency that he has some specific knowledge with regard to the
activities of Lee Harvey Oswald during his stay in Russia, his
activities abroad . That would legitimately fall into that category,
an area where the Central Intelligence Agency would have a specific expertise or knowledge that was not necessarily available to the
FBI?
Mr. HART . Yes, sir.
Mr. DODD . Now in our report, at the bottom of page 4 and top of
page 5, it states, and I will quote from the report : "Statements by
Nosenko at the time of his contact with the CIA in 1964 revealing
he had information about Lee Harvey Oswald led to his being
questioned by the FBI upon arrival in the United States. He was
interviewed in late February and early March. It is not known if
these sessions were tape recorded, but as of today, all that exists
are statements prepared by the interrogating FBI agents."
Do you have any reason to question that as being an accurate
statement of the circumstances?
Mr. HART. I have no reason to question it.
Mr. DODD . I would like, Mr . Chairman, if I could, to give to Mr.
Hart, and the reason I asked him whether or not he had a security
clearance, I would like to give him a copy of a secret report from
the Department of Justice . And I want to be very careful, Mr.
Hart. I am going to ask you only about those areas that have been
declassified in the report, and I have them specifically, but I would
like you to have this.
[Clerk hands Mr. Hart the report.]
Mr. HART . Thank you, ma'am .
Mr. DODD . I wonder if you might, Mr . Hart, turning to page 5 of
that report, I think it is question 8 on there, could you read the
question to me, and then I would like you to limit your remarks to
the first six lines ending with the word, I think it is two sentences
there, the first two sentences, ending with the word "received ."
Do you see where I want you to terminate?
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Mr. HART . Yes, Sir; I do.
Mr. DODD . Would you read the question and read the response,
please?
Mr. HART . "If the answer to question 6 is different from the
response to question 7, when did the change occur and why?"
The answer is "The FBI had no direct access to Nosenko from
April 3, 1964 until April 3, 1969 and therefore was not in a position
to make an objective assessment of his bona fides nor of the veracity of information furnished by him. Thus information provided by
him in early 1964 was accepted at face value and qualified in terms
of the source and the conditions under which it was received."
Mr. DODD . Now could you look on page 6 and read the question
and answer to question 12?
Mr. HART . The complete answer?
Mr. DODD . The complete answer there and the complete question,
yes.
Mr. HART . "What was the FBI's position from 1964 to 1968 on
whether Nosenko was telling the truth in the statements he made
to the FBI about Oswald?
"Answer: The FBI did not take a position from 1964 to 1968 on
whether Nosenko was telling the truth in the statements he made
to the FBI about Oswald . The statements were accepted at face
value and qualified in terms of the source and the conditions under
which they were received ."
Mr. DODD . And now lastly, Mr. Hart, I would like you to on page
7 read the complete question and the complete answer to question
15.
Mr. HART . "Question: Did either the FBI or the CIA have primary responsibility for investigating Nosenko's statements about
Oswald? If neither had primary responsibility, was there any division of responsibility?
"Answer : The FBI had primary responsibility for investigating
Nosenko's statements about Oswald that pertained to his, Oswald's,
activities in the United States, including the assassination of President Kennedy. The CIA had primary responsibility for investigating Nosenko's statements about Oswald's activities abroad ."
Mr. DODD. I would now, Mr. Chairman, ask the clerk to pick up
that secret report and bring it back. And for the purpose of the
record, I am not going to offer that as evidence, obviously . But for
the purpose of the record, that is the FBI's sworn statements in
response to questions that this committee posed to the FBI regarding this specific source of information.
Chairman STOKES . I take it then the gentleman just wants the
declassified portion that he examined on as a part of the record .
Mr. DODD . Only what I had Mr. Hart read into the record should
be considered as part, as public record .
I would like to ask you, Mr. Hart, whether or not you would take
issue with that last question, last response, with regard to the
areas of responsibility, according to the FBI's assessments?
Mr. HART. I do not take issue with it.
Mr. DODD . Then I would like to come back once again, if I could,
to my first question to you, and that is, whether or not it was not
in fact the responsibility of the Central Intelligence Agency to
ferret out, to seek out, to do whatever it could to learn everything
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possible about the activities of Lee Harvey Oswald as they pertained to his activities in the Soviet Union .
Was that not in fact a responsibility of the Central Intelligence
Agency including not only my assessment but the assessment of
the Federal Bureau of Investigation?
Mr. HART . Yes .
Mr. DODD. Mr. Chairman, I would reserve the balance of my time
and would like to come back, if I could, but I would like to give my
other colleagues on the committee the opportunity to ask questions
at this point.
Chairman STOKES . The Chair will protect the gentleman in the
preservation of his time.
The Chair now recognizes the gentleman from Indiana, Mr.
Fithian-Mr. FITHIAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman .
Chairman STOKES [continuing]. For 5 minutes .
Mr. FITHIAN. Mr. Hart, wasn't it knowledge at the CIA at the
time those individuals were dealing with Mr. Nosenko that he was
the one person, the one source, that this country had to ascertain
what Lee Harvey Oswald's activities were in Russia?
Mr. HART . Congressman, I have every reason to believe that that
was the case. I want to repeat what I said before, that I was among
a number of thousands of people who were excluded from the
knowledge of this case, but everything, every bit of common sense I
have, tells me that that should have been the case, yes .
Mr. FITHIAN. Thank you .
Now to just return to one area that Mr. Dodd has already proceeded on, it seems to me very clear that to fulfill the CIA's
obligations with regard to the international aspects of the assassination, that it would have been much more helpful in what must
be viewed as one of the most important endeavors of early 1964, it_
would have been infinitely more useful for the Agency to have first
tried to obtain from Mr. Nosenko all the information that they
could about the President's alleged assassin .
Isn't that clear now and shouldn't it have been clear then to the
Agency that that would have been a logical first step?
Mr. HART . Yes, it would have been. What I cannot judge, on the
basis of the documents, and I have tried to stick very close to the
documents, was whether or not they thought they had done everything that they could, because they had asked Mr. Nosenko, he had
given them the information, and they may have thought they had
done their bit, I am simply unable to judge what the opinions were
of people at that time.
Mr. FITHIAN. In fact former Director Mr. Helms said, when asked
if questions concerning Oswald did in fact constitute a major facet
of the overall inquiry that was being made of Nosenko, Helms
replied "Yes, no question about it."
Now if in fact the former Director is correct, and the inquiries
that the Agency was making of Nosenko centered on the information he might have had on Oswald, that is, information he might
have had about Oswald, it seems to me then that what you are
testifying here to today, starting with, if I may just retrace your
testimony, starting with the fact that in Geneva, even before the
Oswald matter, the case was pretty badly handled, that is, they
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had an English-speaking person trying to take notes and writing
down what this major potential defector was saying and then transcribing those and giving them to the Agency, right on down
through the interrogation, it seems to me to underscore again that,
despite the fact that Mr. Helms and others were aware that that
was the No. 1 mission of the Agency, that the performance of the
Agency was really pretty dismal. That is the only conclusion I can
draw from it.
Am I wrong?
Mr. HART . Congressman, that would be the conclusion which I
would draw. But I want to once again say that I know the limitations of my own knowledge, and I have tried, in the course of my
activities in this highly controversial matter, to be sure that I kept
that in mind. I too have done some writing of history, and I know
that you shouldn't go beyond, you shouldn't extrapolate from facts
beyond the bounds of certainty.
Mr. FITHIAN. To the best of your knowledge, did the CIA make
any attempt to verify the information Nosenko provided regarding
Oswald's contacts or lack of them with the KGB?
Mr. HART . I will have to think about that just a minute to see if I
remember .
Yes, I can say that they did, yes . They did. They asked a number
of people about this. They got a number of affirmative actions
about Nosenko's statements about himself.
Now within the climate of the time, and here I have to introduce
a word which was used by many persons in the CIA at that time
about this whole project, the climate of the time was one of what
many people called sick think, and it was concluded when a Soviet
said yes, Nosenko is telling the truth, that that cast a reflection
upon the Soviet who said yes, Nosenko is telling the truth. That
was taken as pretty clear evidence that he himself was under KGB
control . Otherwise he would not testify in favor of Nosenko's truthfulness .
Mr. FITHIAN. Mr. Hart, is this the first time that the Nosenko
case has been discussed before a congressional committee?
Mr. HART . As far as I know, yes, sir; except that-well, I don't
know whether the Rockefeller committee would be considered congressional or not . I gather not.
Mr. FITHIAN. I was referring to the Church committee .
Mr. HART. Oh, I cannot speak about the Church committee .
Mr. FITHIAN. At least you did not participate.
Mr. HART . No, Sir.
Mr. FITHIAN. Now we have been working with the Agency and
sometimes with you over the past while . If the CIA was aware of
the blunders that you testified to here today, the blunders that
were made during the early interrogation of Nosenko, why are we
first learning about them now at the end of our 2 years of endeavor?
Mr. HART. Since I have no position of command or responsibility
in the Agency, I can't tell you that.
Chairman STOKES . The time of the gentleman has expired .
Mr. FITHIAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman STOKES . The gentleman from Michigan, Mr. Sawyer.
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Mr. SAWYER . Witness, aside from what Nosenko has testified to,
do you, yourself, have any knowledge of any agency relationship
with Oswald?
Mr. HART. I do not.
Mr. SAWYER . When he was paid this money when he was released, as I understand it, I get two figures, but one of them would
lead you to believe it was $125,000 and the other some $87,000.
Do you know how much it was?
Mr. HART . The divergence between those two figures I believe
had to do with the fact that the amount owed in income tax was
obviously subtracted before he was given the sum.
Mr. SAWYER . So then he got $125,000 but after taxes he got
$87,000 .
Mr. HART . I believe that is correct, yes, sir.
Mr. SAWYER. Then you gave him another $50,000 after that ; is
that right?
Mr. HART . If my memory serves me, Congressman, the $150,000
was added up in bits and pieces over the years, and it included
advances which were made to him when he first came to the
United States, and so forth. In other words, he was allowed spending money during the time before he was actually confined in
isolation, and these amounts were kept track of. When added up,
the amounts, one of which was, again if my memory serves me
correctly, a down payment on a house were added up, and they
came to $50,000.
Mr. SAWYER . So then he got $125,000 pretax, plus he got another
$50,000 when added together with a number of other items.
Mr. HART . Yes.
Mr. SAWYER. And then you paid him, then you put him on a
salary or retainer or some kind or contract?
Mr. HART . Yes, sir.
Mr. SAWYER. And what salary is he getting now on that?
Mr. HART. I do not have the figures as to what his actual salary
is. I will speak from memory. I believe his salary is somewhere in
the lower $30,000's.
Mr. SAWYER . He told us that he came into the CIA about once a
month, sometimes for a couple of days ; is that about right?
Mr. HART . I do not know that, sir. I know that he comes in
periodically but I do not know how often.
Mr. SAWYER . What does he do between the periods?
Mr. HART. I am afraid that what he does between the two periods is an item of classified information which I cannot discuss here
in this committee .
Mr. SAWYER . Is he working for the CIA in between the periods?
Mr. HART . To a large extent, I cannot give you the percentage of
time that he devotes to work as against the percentage of time that
he does not devote to work.
Mr. SAWYER . Apparently as of now he is receiving $35,325 a year.
Would that be about the range?
Mr. HART . That would accord with my memory, yes.
Mr. SAWYER . This arrest of Nosenko took place in the United
States, did it not, as I understand it?
Mr. HART . Yes, sir.
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Mr . SAWYER . Was there any kind of process or authorization or
anything sought by the CIA to do this?
Mr. HART. I won't tell you what the process was. I have been
advised by the CIA general counsel that if you have, if the committee has any questions as to the legal validity of this, that this
question should be answered by a member of the general counsel's
staff because I am not a lawyer, but-Mr. SAWYER . I am one, and I don't think there is any question
about the legal validity of it. It is a question, did you have any kind
of a semblance, a process of any kind?
Mr . HART. The process is what I am about to explain . The
process was a trip by Mr. Helms to the Department of Justice in
which he consulted Mr. Nicholas Katzenbach who was at that time
the Deputy Attorney General, and Mr. Katzenbach brought in one
or two other people and they discussed the status of a person who
is here on parole. The reasoning as I remember it was that a
person who is here on parole was not legally within the United
States, in the normal sense of the term.
Mr. SAWYER . So then on the basis of Katzenbach's OK, you made
the arrest; is this correct?
Mr. HART . That is the sequence of events, yes .
Mr. SAWYER . And where was he taken after he was arrested?
Mr. HART . He was taken to a house in the suburbs of Washington, the location of which I am told is still, I am to treat as
classified, and he was held there under the circumstances which I
have previously outlined.
Mr. SAWYER . But then he was moved at some time, was he not?
Mr. HART . He was moved to still another place which was built
especially to house him, the location of which I am not at liberty,
according to my instructions, to divulge . But I can tell you what it
was like, if you so desire.
His accommodations were somewhat better but they were absolutely unacceptable, in my personal opinion, from any civilized
point of view .
Mr. SAWYER . But these facilities were built specially to put him
in?
Mr. HART . They were, sir.
Mr. SAWYER . Would it be fair to say in some other part of the
country, other than this area?
Mr. HART . In another part of the country, not in the District.
Mr. SAWYER . But in the United States?
Mr. HART . Within the United States, yes, sir.
Mr. SAWYER . And was this a windowless facility that he was kept
in?
Mr. HART . It would be most closely comparable, Congressman, to
a bank vault . The door to it was in fact the type of barred door
which you see to protect safety deposit vaults in small banks.
Mr. SAWYER . How big a thing was he kept in? How big was this
room?
Mr. HART . The exact dimensions I don't remember, but I would
estimate, and I am a pretty good estimator of size, I would say
between 10 by 10 and 12 by 12.
Mr. SAWYER . With no windows or ability to look outdoors or
anything?
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Mr. HART . Correct, Sir.
Chairman STOKES . The time of the gentleman has expired .
Mr. SAWYER . Thank you .
I wonder if I could have an additional 2 minutes, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman STOKES . Without objection.
Mr. SAWYER. I understood from talking to Mr. Nosenko too that
there was an episode where he became so desperate for something
to do, because he was not allowed even to read, that he fashioned a
little chess set out of threads he pulled out of the clothing that was
put on him, to do something, and when they observed this, they
confiscated that too .
Were you aware of that episode?
Mr. HART . I am, sir. That is true. He also made himself a
calendar out of lint from his clothing, because he was trying to
keep track of time, which as I have previously mentioned, the book
I have on scientific studies of the effects of isolation, it becomes
very hard when you are isolated over a prolonged period of time to
keep track of time. Your sense of time simply slips, there not being
any landmarks, as it were. He was desperately trying to keep track
of the time, so he made himself calendars out of lint . But in the
course of his having been compelled to sweep up his room or clean
up his room, why these calendars were of course ruined, so he had
to start all over again.
Mr. SAWYER . Another thing I didn't understand is you said that
he had a bad memory .
Well, of course a bad memory wouldn't affect a polygraph test at
all, would it?
Mr. HART . Yes, sir, it could.
Mr. SAWYER . How could it, in that it doesn't record whether
what you are saying is correct or not? It merely records whether
you are deliberately falsifying, and if you don't remember, your
memory is poor, it wouldn't register against you on a polygraph?
Mr. HART . Well, it is slightly more complicated than that, sir, in
that the person has to, one, know the difference between the truth
or falsity of what he is saying. He also has to have a sense of guilt
in regard to telling something which is untrue, and that sense of
guilt is reflected in the physiological change which then registers
on the polygraph.
Mr. SAWYER . But if his memory is faulty, he will be thinking he
is telling the truth, but it is just faulty memory, and therefore it
would not affect the validity of the polygraph.
Mr. HART . That, itself, would not affect the validity of the polygraph, in and of itself, no.
Mr. SAWYER . You also said that part of the reason for this great
secrecy was because this plot, this disinformation plot, was so
dangerous . Well, all you had to do is not believe what he told you
and it couldn't hurt anything, could it?
Mr. HART. Congressman, if I may have permission, I would like
to read an excerpt from a document which I wrote following an
interview with the man whom I have called the Deputy Chief SB
Division . I went to see the Deputy Chief SB Division in the middle
of 1966-excuse me-1976, and I asked him questions about various
aspects of this case in which he had been the prime mover really .

519
One of them I asked him related to a message from him from a
place abroad which had gone around me. I was his chief, but he
had sent me a message . He had sent a message through a channel
so that I would not see it, to the chief of the CI staff, in which he
had commented on the so-called Solly report, which was the Office
of Security's report which was published in 1978 and which laid the
basis for the rehabilitation of Nosenko . In this letter, which I ran
across only because I had all files available to me, once I made my
investigation, he talked about the devastating consequences, that is
in quotes, "devastating consequences" of the liberation of Nosenko .
Now I want to read the document, if I may . This is a memorandum of conversation which I made immediately after my interview
with this man, and I had a witness present during the time I
talked to him and also during the time I made this statement .
"In an effort to approach the question of KGB objectives from
another angle, Hart asked DCSB to specify what `devastating consequences' he thought were likely to ensue from freeing Nosenko .
His response to this question was also evasive . He said that inasmuch as there had been no devastating consequences, it was pointless to talk about what might have happened. To a further question
as to what consequences he had anticipated that might affect him
personally"-for he had said that there would be dangers to him
personally-"he refused to answer on grounds that the matter was
speculative ."
I have no idea what he was talking about frankly .
Mr. SAWYER . And that would apply then to the plot, this misinformation plot, requiring this great secrecy in handling too, I
assume.
Mr. HART. I have tried to remain fairly dispassionate in my
presentation this morning, Congressman . I think it may have
seeped through that, I think, this so-called plot was sheer nonsense .
Mr. SAWYER. Now, we were told by Mr. Nosenko that these
periods of interrogation would run 48 hours at a stretch . Did you
verify that?
Mr. HART . I cannot at this moment remember one which lasted
48 hours, but I do not doubt that that may have happened, because
what they did was, they staged them at irregular hours and people
came and went.
I am not sure that the records would even be able to establish
the fact because the times were not always kept track of that
accurately.
Mr. SAWYER . Incidentally, to who was that memo addressed, or
to whom was it addressed, that made a mention of "before they
dispose of him." Who was the addressee?
Mr. HART . That was not a memo. That was not a memo which
went anywhere . That was written by the man I referred to as
deputy chief SB, and it was a draft which he had then corrected in
his handwriting .
On the outside of it it said "excised portions" of a report . So, it
was something which did not go to any addressee, as far as I know.
Chairman STOKES . The time of the gentleman has again expired .
Mr. Hart, can you tell us the cost of this specially constructed
house for Mr. Nosenko?
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Mr. HART . It would be easy to ascertain, Mr. Chairman, but I do
not happen to know how much it was. I will tell you that it must
have been quite expensive because I can describe it for you briefly,
if you wish, sir.
In addition to the vault it consisted of a house which disguised
the vault, which surrounded it, and which contained facilities for
the guard force to live and pass their time while they were guarding this man.
There was a chain link fence out at the back containing a very
small area, and by that I mean an area of, I would estimate again,
from seeing photographs, perhaps 12 by 16, which was built as an
exercise area . Then around all that there was another chain link
fence with barbed wire at the top of that.
The building, the vault itself, was a very expensive construction
because it consisted of heavy steel-reinforced concrete .
Chairman STOKES . When you say that the cost is obtainable, you
mean that we could obtain it from the Agency. Is that what you
are saying?
Mr. HART . Absolutely, sir, yes.
Chairman STOKES . Now, as I understand your testimony this
morning, when you were called back in your present capacity you
conducted a study from June of 1976 until December of 1976,
yourself and four assistants, with reference to ten four-door safes of
documents, is that correct?
Mr. HART. Yes, Sir.
Chairman STOKES . And it is from this material that you now
lecture for some four and one half hours, is that correct?
Mr. HART. I have lectured on one occasion for four and one half
hours. Yesterday I made a similar lecture and tried to reduce it,
and did conduct the lecture followed by a question period in 2 1/z
hours.
Chairman STOKES . During the course of this lecture, whether it
be two and one half hours or four and one half hours, do you,
during the course of that lecture, touch upon the Oswald portion of
the CIA's activities?
Mr. HART . I make it a point to say at the beginning of the
lecture that I did not investigate the Oswald matter because it was
impossible for me to do so for a number of reasons, the most cogent
of which is that I could never have had access to the amount of
documentary evidence which I had access to in CIA, and I insisted
before I agreed to make the study that I must have total access .
I could not have asked for that at the FBI.
Chairman STOKES . For what reason?
Mr. HART . I don't think they would have given it to me. I was
able to ask for it at the Central Intelligence Agency because I was
a senior officer who had served with them for nearly a quarter of a
century and they trusted me. I had built up no such record of trust
at the FBI.
Chairman STOKES . You also told us this morning that a decision
was made not to tell Mr. Helms about what was going on with
relation to Mr. Nosenko, is that true?
Mr. HART . No, Sir, I didn't say that the decision was made. I said
that I drew the conclusion from the way the documents were
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phrased, reports to Mr. Helms were phrased, that Mr. Helms was
not being adequately informed of this subject .
Now, that conclusion was based on a very large number of documents which I read and which I noticed a pattern of using words in
their most harmless form.
In other words, if the documents were to speak of a polygraph
examination, the documents did not speak of polygraph examinations in which we have previously attempted to frighten the man,
and of the fact that they kept the man in his chair in between
interrogations and so on.
I can only think of a couple of documents offhand from which
Mr. Helms could have inferred the type of treatment which was
being given the man .
Chairman STOKES . Didn't you say this. Didn't you say that he
was not well-informed; that is, he was not given the total picture?
Mr. HART . I believe that he was not well-informed . I believe that
he was not given the total picture .
Chairman STOKES . Then you added to that the fact that you
yourself, in the capacity that you held at that time, with reference
to two men whom you cited, you were not permitted to know
certain things regarding those two men in your unit, is that true?
Mr. HART. That is absolutely true. Now, I never asked for information because I didn't know about the case.
Chairman STOKES . Well, I think the American people would probably be very much concerned about knowing what prevents that
type of situation from prevailing at the CIA today; that is, how
have things changed?
Mr. HART . Is that a question, Mr. Chairman?
Chairman STOKES . Yes .
Mr. HART. I can only speak from a small exposure to CIA as of
the present time, so I cannot tell you all of what has changed or
how. You must keep in mind that when I go back, I go back for
brief periods and for a specific purpose . I am not involved in the
large number of things which I was involved in before .
I do know that Admiral Turner overruled a number of his subordinates in insisting that I personally be brought back to give a
series of lectures to all the newly promoted supergrade personnel
through all parts, throughout all the agency on this subject .
I do know that Admiral Turner has specifically insisted that a
number of his most senior people-and I don't know all of them by
any means-read the rather lengthy document and annexes attached thereto, and that he has-he used the term, our escutcheon
has been besmirched by this case, and said that he wanted to do
everything he possibly could to see to it that there was never any
repetition of this.
Chairman STOKES . But at any rate, if I understand your testimony correctly, if the agency has taken the proper steps and has
initiated the kinds of reforms that will see that this kind of a
situation never occurs again, you are not the proper person to tell
us about those reforms, is that correct?
Mr. HART . That is correct, sir, because I have no command
responsibility, no authority whatsoever . I am a one purpose person
who was called back for this particular subject only.
Chairman STOKES . Now, let me ask you this.
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This much we know-Nosenko was in the possession of the CIA,
not the FBI, isn't that true?
Mr. HART . That is true, sir, yes.
Chairman STOKES . Now, we know that under American law the
CIA has responsibility for matters outside the jurisdiction of the
United States, don't we?
Mr. HART. Yes, Sir.
Chairman STOKES. We know that the FBI has primary responsibility within the confines or the jurisdiction of the natural borders
of the United States, isn't that true?
Mr. HART. Within the borders of the United States, yes, sir.
Chairman STOKES. Therefore, it is simple logic under law that
with reference to the activities of Oswald in Russia, that would fall
within the domain and the jurisdiction of the CIA, would it not?
Mr. HART . It would fall within the jurisdiction, but not necessarily the competence to do anything about that jurisdiction, yes .
Chairman STOKES . Well, being a historian, and being a part of
the CIA as long as you have, you know that the CIA had a certain
responsibility in terms of the investigation of the facts and circumstances surrounding the assassination of President Kennedy, do
you not?
Mr. HART . Yes .
Chairman STOKES . Now, this much we also know, that Nosenko
was under arrest and was in jail in the United States, isn't that
true?
Mr. HART . That is right, sir.
Chairman STOKES . And during the period he was under arrest
and in jail, out of 1,277 days he was only questioned in part 292
days, and according to your calculation 77 percent of the time he
was not being questioned, is that correct?
Mr. HART. Absolutely correct, sir, yes.
Chairman STOKES. Then obviously the only conclusion that we
can come to is that with reference to the activities of Oswald,
through Nosenko, that there was no investigation of that matter by
the CIA. Isn't that true?
Mr. HART. Off the top of my head I would tend to say that was
true, because I have not seen any indications in those files which I
have read of any energy on the subject.
I do want to point out that simply by virtue of the fact that a
piece of correspondence was about Lee Harvey Oswald it would
have been in a file which I did not ask for because I had pointed
out that I could not do an adequate job which met my standards of
scholarship if I didn't have access to all the documents.
So, I don't think I am really quite-I don't think I am completely
competent to answer that question.
Chairman STOKES . Let me ask you this. One of the responsibilities of this committee is to assess the performance of the agencies
in relation to the job that they did, cooperating with one another
and with the Warren Commission in terms of the investigation of
the assassination .
In light of your statements here to other members of the committee with reference to the performance of the agency which you
have described as being dismal, et cetera, if I were to ask you to
rate the performance of the agency in this matter on a scale of 1 to
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10, with 10 representing the highest number, top performance,
where would you rate them?
Mr. HART . I would rate it at the lowest possible figure you would
give me an opportunity to use. I am perfectly willing to elaborate
on that, Mr. Chairman.
I have never seen a worse handled, in my opinion, worse handled
operation in the course of my association with the intelligence
business .
Chairman STOKES . I have one other question I would like to ask
you .
In the final report submitted by the Warren Commission, page 18
says this: "No limitations have been placed on the Commission's
inquiry. It has conducted its own investigation, and all government
agencies have fully discharged their responsibility to cooperate
with the Commission in its investigation .
"These conclusions represent the reasoned judgment of all members of the Commission and are presented after an investigation
which has satisfied the Commission that it has ascertained the
truth concerning the assassination of President Kennedy to the
extent that a prolonged and thorough search makes this possible ."
Then at page 22 it further says this: "Because of the difficulty of
proving negatives to a certainty, the possibility of others being
involved with either Oswald or Ruby cannot be established categorically . But if there is any such evidence, it has been beyond the
reach of all the investigative agencies and resources of the United
States, and has not come to the attention of this Commission."
In light of your testimony here today with reference to the
performance of the agencies, obviously the conclusions of the
Warren Commission which I have just read to you are not true, are
they?
Mr. HART . May I add one point . It is my understanding that the
Nosenko information was made available to the Warren Commission but it was made available with the reservation that this
probably was not valid because this man was not a bona fide
defector and that there was a strong suspicion that he had been
sent to this country to mislead us.
And therefore again speaking, sir, from memory and as somebody who has already told you that he is not an expert on this
subject, I believe that the Warren Commission decided that they
simply would not take into consideration what it was that Nosenko
had said.
Chairman STOKES. But in light of the fact that we now know that
the CIA did not investigate what Nosenko did tell them about
Oswald in Russia, then obviously the Commission then still could
not rely upon that data for that reason. Isn't that true?
Mr. HART . Mr. Chairman, I am not sure, when you use the word
"investigate"-I am not absolutely certain, and I don't want to
quibble about semantics needlessly, but I am not actually certain
that there was much more to do.
I hesitate to judge in retrospect their actions on that basis . I
would make harsh judgments on most other aspects . But I don't
really know whether they did all they could or not because I do not
happen to know whether, for example, all the other defectors were
queried on this subject . No such file came to my attention .
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So, I am once again having to say that I don't know for sure the
answer to your question .
Chairman STOKES . My time has expired.
The gentleman from Connecticut, Mr. Dodd .
Mr. DODD . Thank you, Mr. Chairman .
Mr. Hart, in response to Chairman Stokes' question in terms of
how you would rate the CIA's performance if you had to rate it on
a scale of 0 to 10, I gather from your answer that you would rate it
zero, that being the lowest score.
Mr. HART. Yes, Sir.
Mr. DODD . Let me ask you to hypothesize with me for a minute .
Let's assume, given the level of performance that you have just
rated the Central Intelligence Agency's activities during that
period of time, let's just suggest that if in fact there had been a
conspiracy, or had been some complicity-and by that statement I
am not in any way suggesting that I believe there was, but let's
just for the sake of argument say there was-are you saying in
effect that even if there had been some involvement by the Soviets
that the caliber of the activity of the CIA during that period of
time was such that we wouldn't have ever found out anyway?
Mr. HART. No, Sir, I am not saying that.
Mr. DODD . You used a word in response to Mr. Sawyer. During
your testimony you raised a point. He heard you use the word
"disposal"-Mr. HART. Yes, Sir.
Mr. DODD [continuing] . In talking about a memo that you were
quoting, on how Mr. Nosenko would be treated if certain things
didn't occur. Is that a word of art in the Central Intelligence
Agency and, if so, what does it mean?
Mr. HART. I would like to make-there is a two-part answer,
Congressman. I would like to say that the word "disposal" is often
used, I believe, rather carelessly because it can mean simply in the
case of, say, a refugee whom you have been handling how do we
dispose of this matter, how do we relocate him.
Now, the second part of my answer will be more specific. I think
I know what it meant in this case, but I would prefer to depend on
documents, and I will read you a document.
I am about to read you a very brief excerpt from a document,
also written in the handwriting of deputy chief SB, which was not
a document which to the best of my knowledge he ever sent anybody.
He appears to have been a man who didn't think without the
help of a pencil. Therefore, he wrote, tended to write his thoughts
out as they occurred to him.
I will read you the document. I don't believe that I am going to
have to make any judgment. I think you will be able to draw your
own conclusions, sir.
He was talking about the problems which were faced by the fact
that a deadline had been given the organization to resolve the case.
Mr. Helms had given them a deadline . As I have previously said,
he believed that there would be "devastating consequences" if this
man were set free .
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What he wrote was, "To liquidate and insofar as possible to clean
up traces of a situation in which CIA could be accused of illegally
holding Nosenko ."
Then he summed up a number of "alternative actions," which
included-and I start with No. 5 simply because the first four were
unimportant.
"No. 5, liquidate the man ; No. 6, render him incapable of giving
coherent story (special dose of drug, et cetera). Possible aim, commitment to loony bin." Some of the words are abbreviated, but I
am reading them out in full for clarity .
"No. 7, commitment to loony bin without making him nuts."
Mr. DODD . The word "disposal," was that the word "liquidation"
you were talking about?
Mr. HART . I am drawing the conclusion that disposal may have
been a generalized word which covered inter alia these three alternatives .
Mr. DODD . There is no question about what the word liquidate
means, though, is there?
Mr. HART . No, sir .
Mr. DODD . Since I have got you here, and you have that memo
right in front of you, the words "devastating effect" that were
predicted if Nosenko were released, to your knowledge, Mr. Hart,
are you aware of any contract that may exist between the Central
Intelligence Agency and Mr. Nosenko that in payment of the
money that he has received he would not tell his story and that,
therefore, we averted the alternative suggested in that memo or
that note by the payment of money to Mr. Nosenko?
Mr. HART . No, sir. I can tell you that Mr. Nosenko will learn of
this for the first time when he reads about it in the press because
this information has been known to me, and I was the one in fact
first to run across it.
I didn't feel that I needed to add to the miseries of Mr. Nosenko's
life by bringing it to his attention . So, I did not do so.
Mr. DODD. Let me ask you this. In response to Chairman Stokes,
you really-and I appreciate the position you are in in not being
able to comment on what steps have been presently taken by the
current administration or the immediately previous administration
to reform some of the practices that have gone on in the past.
But can you tell us this, if you are not fully capable of talking
about the reforms: Are some of these characters still kicking
around the Agency, or have they been fired?
Mr. HART. There is nobody now-well, I will make one exception
to that. There is one person now in the Agency whose activities in
this regard I could question, but I do not like to play God. I know
that-Mr. DODD. Is it the deputy chief of the Soviet bloc?
Mr. HART . No, sir .
Mr. DODD. He is gone?
Mr. HART . Yes, sir.
Mr. DODD . I gathered by what you have told us here today that
we really cannot rely on the statements of Mr. Nosenko for a
variety of reasons, and that your suggestion to us was to discount
his remarks, albeit you believe that in good faith he is a bona fide
defector.
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You have quite a few years of experience yourself, and I went
over your resume and I noticed that you had a significant amount
of experience as an intelligence analyst, as a counterintelligence
analyst, you had written several papers on defectors, you seem to
have some expertise in that area.
I would like to take advantage of your presence here today and
ask you a couple of questions drawing upon that expertise, if I
may .
Mr. HART . Yes, sir.
Mr. DODD . If you take out that report that we submitted to you,
and looking at the bottom of page 23, and going over to page 24,
and then there is a paragraph on page 25, 1 would like to read; and
I would like to get your comments on it, if I could. Do you have it
in front of you?
Mr. HART . I have page 23 with a heading in the middle which
says, "Committee Investigation of Nosenko's Oswald Story." Is that
the right place?
Mr. DODD . Yes . Going down to the last paragraph on that page,
"Nosenko has always insisted that the KGB never had any contact
with Oswald. He stated in both 1964 and 1978 that the KGB
determined that Oswald was of no interest to them, and did not
even bother to interview him ."
Turning to page 24, "Question:"-and this is from the deposition-"And exactly why did no KGB officer ever speak to Oswald
before they made the decision about whether to let him defect?"
Answer by Mr. Nosenko, "We didn't consider him an interesting
target." When asked if he knew of any other defector who was
turned away because he was uninteresting, Mr. Nosenko answered,
and I quote, "No."
Turning to page 25, eliminating for the purpose of brevity a lot
of this, I would like to draw your attention to the second paragraph
from the bottom, which begins with the words:

In short, Nosenko's Oswald story is the following: The KGB although very interested in the U-2 never learned anything about it from Oswald because it didn't
know he had any knowledge of the aircraft. Why? Because Oswald was never
questioned by the KGB, because the decision was made that Oswald was of no
interest to Soviet intelligence .

Now, as someone who has had a quarter of a century of experience in this area, do you think that is plausible?
Mr. HART. Well, let me first downgrade your expectations of me
a little bit, if you don't mind, Congressman . I have had a quarter of
a century of experience, but a lot of it was in fighting wars in
Vietnam and Korea and going in jungles-Mr. DODD . I will accept your disclaimer .
Mr. HART . But let us assume that I have some expertise, but it is
not quite as great as you attribute. I am flattered, but I am not
that good.
However, I find it implausible that in the relatively small city of
Minsk, which is the capital of the relatively small country within a
country called Belorussia, that the KGB in Minsk was so busy that
they wouldn't have found time to do a little bit of something in
regard to Nosenko . That just strikes me as implausible .
Mr. DODD . Well, does it strike you also as implausible that here
you have a young man who had served in the Marine Corps with
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some specific training in the U-2 planes, who renounces his
American citizenship at the American Embassy, announces to his
Intourist guide that he wants to stay in the Soviet Union, that
information then becomes available to the KGB, specifically to Mr.
Nosenko, and that they determine on the basis of his entry application, or whatever the papers are, relatively simple forms, that he is
uninteresting
Does that strike you as being plausible, that that would be the
extent of their looking into the possibility of talking to this individual about what information he might give to them?
Mr. HART. I am not clear in my own mind. I may be wrong on
this, but I am not clear that the KGB knew of Oswald's connection
with the Marine Corps . My memory is that Mr. Epstein, who tried
desperately to interview me on a couple of occasions, but didn't
succeed, is that he takes credit for uncovering that fact.
I don't think that anybody was particularly aware of that, that
fact. Therefore, it may have been that there were KGB priorities
that didn't include him.
Mr. DODD . I am not suggesting, Mr. Hart, that they knew he was
a U-2 pilot . You misunderstood my question . I am stating that as a
matter of fact . But my concern is that here you have someone in
the Soviet Union who announces he wants to stay, that he wants to
live there, that he wants to become a Soviet citizen, and the KGB
according to Mr. Nosenko decides that on the basis of his application to come to the country he is uninteresting.
Now, does that strike you as plausible, based on your information and your knowledge of intelligence and counterintelligence
activities, that the KGB would dismiss that kind of a request
merely by looking at the entrance applications, and not make an
effort to talk to the person, to see what information they might be
able to impart?
Mr. HART. Congressman, I find it implausible . I might say that if
this had ever been the case within the experience of any of us who
had anything to do with Soviet operations, it would have greatly
facilitated our tasks in connection with putting people into the
Soviet Union .
Briefly, no, I find it implausible .
Mr. DODD . All right. That is what I was trying to get at. I wonder
if you might also just-and I will try to wrap this up as quickly as
I can .
Mr. SAWYER . Could I interrupt just a second, just to correct. You
made a remark to the effect, I think inadvertently, that Oswald
was a U-2 pilot.
Mr. DODD . No. I apologize . I didn't mean he was a U-2 pilot . He
had experience in working on U-2 planes-radar, I guess, is what
it was .
I would like to dwell, if I could, on your comments with regard to
the human experience that Mr. Nosenko was undergoing at the
time of his defection . You talked about the expectation of a job,
and so forth, the short memory that he apparently had, according
to the Wechsler test that you gave to him, and his apparent drinking prior to being interviewed in Geneva.
Again, I will ask you, based on some of your expertise, because it
may be difficult to reach an answer otherwise . Here you have a
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man who has spent 10 years in the KGB. At the time he defects he
is one of the top people in the Second Directorate . He is deputy
chief of the Seventh Department of the Second Directorate . He
comes and announces he wants to defect.
Now, he isn't a young college student deciding he wants to leave
the country. He is an experienced intelligence officer. Do you think
it is realistic to believe that Mr. Nosenko didn't appreciate from
the day he decided to defect, if in fact he did, that he was going to
undergo a tough period of time before we would believe him; and
that, in fact, he must have known in his own mind that the idea of
being immediately accepted, his story immediately being believed,
immediately being placed in a job with an alias, was something
that was not going to happen in a relatively short period of time?
Mr. HART . Congressman, I believe from what I know of Soviet
treatment of defectors from the United States, who were valuable
defectors, as he was, that they have been treated extremely well,
that they have been given much less trouble, they have been
welcomed, in fact.
Everything has been done to encourage that other people like
themselves would come to the Soviet Union. They are usually given
a stipend immediately. They are given living quarters . They are
treated extremely well.
On the basis of what he knew of how the Soviet Union treated
defectors, he would have assumed that he could be treated very
well.
Now, on the basis of what he knew of how the United States
handled defectors, which is not a glorious record, he would have
had occasion to be fearful because it is true that it has often been
very hard for even the most valuable person to defect to the United
States . It has been rather difficult.
It is not just that they have difficulties . It is that we have
difficulties accepting and believing them.
Mr. DODD . So your response to my question is that he could have
and should have expected a rough time?
Mr. HART . He certainly could have expected interrogations to
establish his bona fides. He should not have expected the sort of
treatment he got because it has not ever been the experience of
any other defector that he happened to know about at that particular time, with the exception of a man whom he did know about,
who tried to defect in Moscow, and he was promptly-action was
taken by the American Embassy without actually ever consulting
the Central Intelligence Agency representative which resulted in
that man being tracked down and I believe subsequently executed.
Mr. DODD . Mr. Chairman, can I just ask to suspend for one
minute, before I yield my time?
Chairman STOKES . Certainly.
Mr. DODD . Just to resume, if I could, and I will try to make this
the last question, you talked about the Wechsler test .
As I recall your statement you said that in the Wechsler exam of
Mr. Nosenko's long-term memory, he showed being below the mean
of someone with regard to long-term memory. Is that a correct
assessment of your statement?
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Mr. HART . He was below his own mean in terms of the variousI will see if I can hold this up. If you wish, I could bring it up to
you and show it to you .
Mr. DODD. That is all right .
Mr. HART . Basically, what you have here is a profile, these are
squares here, and you have the various-you have the 10 elements
of his intelligence, which are graded . There are two down here,
there is another one here, another one here, and so forth.
They are all superior to his memory; in other words, his memory
was the lowest, showed up as the lowest element in those things,
those qualities which go into making up this very indefinite term
which psychologists really can't agree on, which is what we call
intelligence.
Mr. DODD . I am not going to state it as a matter of fact because I
am not 100 percent sure. I am going to make a request of the
chairman that we ask the Library of Congress to give an assessment of what actually is contained in the Wechsler exam.
But in the half hour or hour since you have made that statement, I have done a little investigation to find out exactly what is
included in a Wechsler exam.
While it was not a thorough investigation, I am told by the
Educational Testing Service here in Washington, D.C., the director
of that agency, who is a member of the American Psychological
Association, that the Wechsler test is not designed nor is it fair to
use that test in any way whatsoever to reflect long-term memory .
It is basically an intelligence test, and the only direct memory
test is a digit span, showing someone a series of numbers for a
matter of seconds and then removing them and asking them what
those numbers were. It is primarily to test their ability to concentrate.
So, I would like to find out if I could, more about the Wechsler
exam.
Mr. Chairman, I would make that request through you of the
staff that we get a better reading on exactly what is in the
Wechsler exam .
Chairman STOKES . It certainly may be done.
Mr. DODD. I can't resist asking you, Mr. Hart, that if you are
right and I am wrong, and Mr. Nosenko had a bad memory, what
are we paying him $35,000 a year to be a consultant in 1978 for
activities that occurred prior to 1964, if he has such a rotten
memory?
Mr. HART . There are several questions implied, Congressman, in
what you said. May I sort of start out in sequence, if you don't
mind?
Mr. DODD . Sure.
Mr. HART . In the first place, what I was referring to was the
digit span. The digit span, he got a weighted score of seven, which
for one of this-a person of this performance would have been low.
Second, you can probably get a great many answers out of a
great many people on the subject of the Wechsler adult intelligence
scale.
What I use as my standard source on this subject is called
"Wechsler's Measurement and Appraisal of Intelligence," by Dr.
Joseph D. Moderatso, Ph. D., who is the psychologist who took over
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the periodic revisions of the books on the Wechsler scale, which
was first developed by Dr. David Wechsler at the Bellevue Hospital
in New York.
This has been investigated, reinvestigated, and I took one 3month course on this subject . You will find that various authorities
on what these things mean differ considerably.
Basically, the memory span can be-there can be a correlation
between short-term and long-term memory span . We don't have
time in this committee-Mr. DODD . Why don't we do this . I have made the request we try
to get an assessment of it. I am certainly not an expert on it. I
think that may be the best answer . I would ask, however, Mr.
Chairman, at this point that that piece of paper that you showed
that apparently has a graph on it or some kind of a score, I would
like to have that made a part of the record and marked as exhibit
F-426, if that is in order.
Chairman STOKES . Without objection, it may be entered into the
record at this point.
[The information follows :]
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Mr. HART . May I ask that it be Xeroxed, rather than my turning
this over, because I would like to keep this copy.
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Chairman STOKES . We will Xerox that and substitute it for the
exhibit in the record.
Mr . DODD . You want to answer the last part? If he has such a
bad memory, why do we have him as a consultant?
Mr. HART . Yes . In fact, Mr. Nosenko is not used as an IBM
machine which is a repository of information over the years. Mr.
Nosenko is used as an intelligent human being who lived, worked
in the midst of the KGB for a long time.
I think he is-if you met him, you would find him an intelligent
man to talk to. He has interesting ideas on the subject of the Soviet
Union . He reasons well. Like many of us, including myself, I might
say, his memory is not as good as his powers of logical thought .
That same particular test has another little square on it which
measures what is called similarities, and it measures the power of
abstract thinking in a rather loose way. That happens to be one of
his things on which he scores high.
Mr. DODD. For the purpose of the record, this committee spent
more than 6 hours with Mr . Nosenko at the Central Intelligence
Agency . So I thank you .
Mr. Chairman, I apologize for taking -so much time.
Thank you, Mr. Hart.
Chairman STOKES . The time of the gentleman has expired.
The gentleman from Michigan, Mr. Sawyer.
Mr. SAWYER . Is it fair to say that his rating of seven really is not
rated against the population as a whole being below average, but
the lesser of his variable abilities?
Mr. HART . Exactly.
Mr. SAWYER . All of which are quite high?
Mr. HART . Exactly. I am saying-well, this seven is a pretty low
weighted score for a person of his abilities because when you get
down just a little bit before that, below that, why, you come into
the level where you are likely to presume that a person is under
stress or is having, subject to some type of retardation or something . It is pretty low.
Mr. SAWYER . The last of those optional dispositions, disposable
items that you read there, out of that memo, as I understood you
you said that the last of the three, after there was liquidation, and
then there was something, drugging him so he could not talk, and
then putting him in a loony bin, after first rendering him nice, is
that what you said?
Mr. HART. No, making him nuts, sir . This was a memo of one
man to himself, and therefore it wasn't couched in polite proper
language .
Mr. SAWYER . But the thrust of it was at first you drive him
insane and then put him in a loony bin?
Mr. HART . That is as I understand it, yes, sir.
Mr. SAWYER . Now, you said that people, all except one, are not in
the Agency anymore. How did they come to leave? Did they get
fired for this or did they just retire in the normal course?
Mr. HART. Sir, I would prefer that that question, which I believe
is a very private matter, and affects a number of people, I think
that should come from somebody in the command line of the
Agency. I don't think it is proper for me to address personnel
matters.
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Mr. SAWYER . Well, do you know the answer to it?
Mr. HART . I think I know the answer to it, but I believe that the
Director of Central Intelligence should reply to that . I am not a
lawyer, and I do not have counsel to consult here. But I do feel that
is an improper question for me to answer.
Mr. SAWYER . Now, you say Helms had limited information, or at
least some limitation on the information that he received on this.
He must have known about this torture vault or whatever it is you
had specially built. He would have known about that, wouldn't he?
Mr. HART . He sent two people down to take a look at it before it
was used. The two people happened to be the chief of the SB
division, and the chief of the CIA staff.
Also, if I remember correctly, the chief of the Office of Security .
They came back and said that it was a satisfactory place to keep
someone .
Mr. SAWYER . But he must have known the general format of it,
wouldn't you think?
Mr. HART. I can't say how much he knew.
Mr. SAWYER. He also knew apparently that they had held him in
solitary confinement for 1,277 days.
Mr. HART. He did know that, yes, sir .
Mr. SAWYER. And actually, he thought they were interrogating
him the whole 1,277 days, was that the thrust of the fact-Mr. HART . Well, I am not sure he thought they were interrogating him every day . But I-and here I want to make clear that I am
entering into the realm of presumption-I never saw any indication that anybody told him that 77 percent of the time that this
man was in this prison, that nothing was happening to him .
Mr. SAWYER . He knew, too, apparently that they wanted to use
sodium pentathol on him, which he turned down.
Mr. HART . Sodium amytal, but the same thing.
Mr. SAWYER. Did the Department of Justice know or were they
advised what you intended to do with this man, when you were
consulted?
Mr. HART . I do not believe that that was spelled out in detail . At
the time that Mr. Helms went over to see Mr. Katzenbach, as I
interpret events, nobody realized that this man would be held that
long. I am quite sure that nobody had any thoughts that he would
be held that long.
Mr. SAWYER . Well, did they tell the Department of Justice that
they planned to subject this man to torture over this period of time
by depriving him of adequate food and reading material?
Did the Department of Justice have any information what they
were proposing or even the outlines of what they were proposing to
do to this man?
Mr. HART . I do not believe that they did.
Mr. SAWYER . I don't have anything else, Mr. Chairman. Thank
you .
Chairman STOKES. The time of the gentleman has expired .
Mr. Hart, I just have one question . It is based upon what I have
heard here today. It troubles me, and I am sure that it is going to
trouble some of the American people .
The American people have just spent approximately $2 .5 million
for this congressional committee to conduct a 2-year investigation
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of the facts and circumstances surrounding the death of President
John Kennedy .
Pursuant to that, this committee met with Mr. Nosenko 2 successive evenings, where we spent in excess of 3 or 4 hours with him
each of those evenings.
In addition to that, counsel for this committee, Kenny Klein,
spent in excess of 15 hours with him preparing before the committee met with him . In addition to that, Mr. Klein has perhaps spent
hundreds of hours at the CIA researching everything about Mr .
Nosenko .
I want to predicate my question, my final question to you, upon
this statement which appears in the staff report at page 17. It was
read by Chief Counsel Blakey here earlier today in his narration .
It says:

Following acceptance of Nosenko's bona fides in late 1968, an arrangement was
worked out whereby Nosenko was employed as an independent contractor for the
CIA effective March 1, 1969.
His first contract called for him to be compensated at the rate of $16,500 a year .
As of 1978 he is receiving $35,325 a year. In addition to regular yearly compensation
in 1972, Nosenko was paid for the years 1964 through 1969 in the amount of $25,000
a year less income tax. The total amount paid was 87,052 .
He also received in various increments from March 1964 through July 1973
amounts totaling $50,000 to aid in his resettlement in the private economy.

We know in addition to that now about the home we don't know
the cost of, that the CIA has built for him.
To this date, Nosenko is consultant to the CIA and FBI on Soviet
intelligence, and he lectures regularly on counterintelligence .
So that I can understand, and the American people can understand, the work of this congressional committee, do I understand
you correctly when you say that with reference to what Nosenko
has told this congressional committee about the activities of
Oswald in Russia, this man who is today, not 15 years ago but
today, your consultant, based upon everything you know about this
bona fide defector, you would not use him?
Mr. HART. Mr. Chairman, when the question arose about whether I would use-depend on the information which he offered on the
subject of Lee Harvey Oswald, I replied that I find that information implausible, and therefore I would not depend on it.
I did not make that same statement about any other information
which he has offered over the years or the judgments which he has
given . I was addressing myself specifically to his knowledge of the
Oswald case. I was making a judgment .
Chairman STOKES . Your judgment is that from everything you
know about him, and from what you know that he knew about
Oswald in Russia, you would not depend upon what he says about
it?
Mr. HART . I would not depend on it, but I am not saying that he
wasn't speaking in good faith because I repeat that one of the
principal qualities of an intelligence organization, whether we like
intelligence organizations or don't like intelligence organizations, is
compartmentation as it is called.
That means that a person at his level might well not know about
something which was going on up at a higher level . The KGB is a
very large organization, considerably dwarfing any intelligence organization which we have and, therefore, it is perfectly possible for
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something else to have been going on which he wouldn't have
known.
Chairman STOKES . Can we then leave the term "in good faith,"
and can you tell us whether he would be telling us the truth?
Mr. HART . He would be telling us the truth insofar as he knows
it, yes.
Chairman STOKES . Thank you .
The Chair recognizes counsel for the committee, Mr. Gary Cornwell.
Mr. CORNWELL . Mr. Hart, may we look at the document that you
referred to several times that has the list of the ways in which
they could have disposed of the problem that Nosenko posed at the
time of his contemplated release? Is that a document we could look
at?
Mr. HART . I would like, if I may, to simply excerpt this part of it.
If that is an acceptable procedure, I will give you exactly what it
was that I presented in my testimony.
I have here a mixture of things which have been declassified at
my request, and not declassified and so forth. So, if you will allow
me simply to make this available . There we are .
[The document was handed to counsel .]
Mr. CORNWELL. Mr. Hart, do you not have with you the items
that would appear on the list prior to item number five?
Mr. HART . I do not have that with me. It would be possible to dig
them up. The reason that they are not in there is that I considered
them insignificant . I consider this obviously very significant, and I
simply wasn't using up space with insignificant things.
In many cases throughout my study I was using portions of
rather long documents . But it would be possible to find that, yes .
Mr. CORNWELL. All right. The portion that you did bring with
you, though, however, seems to refer to notes which were prepared
prior to 1968, is that correct?
Mr. HART . Yes, Sir.
Mr. CORNWELL. By the deputy chief of the Soviet branch.
Mr. HART . Yes, Sir.
Mr. CORNWELL . And at a time in which the Agency was contemplating the release of Nosenko, the release from confinement .
Mr. HART. Yes . The director said, as I remember his specific
words, "I want this case brought to a conclusion."
First he asked for it to be brought to a conclusion within 60 days,
which I think would have put the conclusion in sometime in September of 1966. Later on they went back to him and said, "We
can't do it that fast," and he extended the deadline until the end of
the year.
Mr. CORNWELL . And this was the same deputy chief of the Soviet
branch who earlier in your testimony you stated had referred to
potentially devastating effects from that release ; is that correct?
Mr. HART. He later used that term. That term was used by him
much later after he was no longer connected with the Soviet Division. That was in the letter which I described he wrote, so that it
bypassed me as his superior, and I happened to find it in the file .
Mr. CORNWELL . And you testified that at one point, I believe, you
didn't know specifically what dangers this deputy chief foresaw
might stem from his being released; is that correct?
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Mr. HART . He had refused to tell me. He refused to tell me. I can
read you that.
Mr. CORNWELL. No, I think we remember that. But at least in
this memo it appears that the principal fear that he had was with
respect to the CIA being accused of illegally holding Nosenko ; is
that correct?
Mr. HART . That was a fear expressed in there. I frankly think
that there must have been something else in his mind, but I, for
the life of me, don't know what it was . He had built up a picture
which was based on a good deal of historical research about a plot
against the West, and since I don't happen to be able to share this
type of thing, I don't know.
Mr. CORNWELL . I think we understand .
Let me simply ask you this: Nosenko has never publicly complained of his illegal detainment, has he? He has never taken that
to any authorities and asked that anything be done with it, has he?
Mr. HART . He, I believe, when he was released, that in connection with the release but not as a condition of release, you must
understand that this was not a condition of the release, but as of
the time that the settlement was reached with him, I believe that
he signed some type of document saying "I will no longer, I will not
make further claims on the organization," something of that sort. I
have never actually read the administrative details .
Mr. CORNWELL. That was the point that I was coming to.
Thank you .
Mr. HART. Yes .
May I say something more, Mr. Cornwell? He does periodically
get very upset . He got very upset, for example, on the subject of
the Epstein book. He is a very-he is a normal human being, and
when he feels that he is being maligned, he gets just as upset as
anybody else around .
Mr. CORNWELL . But your conclusion then is that in 1968 he was
paid a large sum of money. In connection with it, he agreed not to
voice any complaints about the way he was treated prior to that,
and the fears that were at least in certain persons' minds prior to
that did not come to pass.
Mr. HART . I don't believe, I do not interpret these events, although they can be so interpreted, as his being paid off not to
cause trouble . The fact is that two responsible members of the
Agency had made commitments to him, and they are clearly, you
can hear them, you can see the tapes and you can, I believe, hear
them on the tapes if you listen to them talking . They made commitments to him that they were going to do this.
Mr. CORNWELL . Thank you.
I have no further questions .
Chairman STOKES. You don't think though, Mr. Hart, that if he
were to sue the CIA for his illegal arrest and detention that they
would continue to keep him as a consultant, do you?
Mr. HART . Sir, you are getting into a point which I cannot speak
about. I have no idea what they would do. As a matter of fact, I
don't think he would do it. I think it is suppositious .
Mr. CORNWELL . Mr. Chairman, may we have the document that
Mr. Hart provided marked as an exhibit and placed in the record?
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Chairman STOKES. Without objection, and he may want to substitute a Xeroxed copy for the original .
Mr. CORNWELL . Thank you . It will be JFK F-427 .
[JFK exhibit F-427 follows:]
-V
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Deputy Chicf,. SB
in a series of handwritten notes, set forth the
Task Force objective as he saw it :
"To liquidate E insofar
as possible to clean up traces of a sitn in which CIA cd be
accused of illegally holding'Nosenko ."
Further on, he summed
up a number of "alternative actions," including :
5.

Liquidate the man .

6.

Render him incapable of giving coherent
story (special dose of drug etc .)
Poss
aim commitmt to looney bin .

7.

Commitment to loony bin w/out making him nuts .82
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Chairman STOKES. Mr. Hart, at the conclusion of a witness' testimony before our committee, under the rules of our committee, he
is entitled to 5 minutes in which he may explain or comment in
any way upon the testimony he has given before this committee . I
at this time would extend the 5 minutes to you if you so desire.
Mr. HART . I don't think I will need 5 minutes, Mr. Chairman, but
I thank you for your courtesy.
The final remark that I would like to make is that I have had 31
years, approximately, of Government service, both military and
civilian, and participated fairly actively both as a, first, as a military man in the Army, and then in quasi-military capacities as
chief of station in two war zones.
It has never fallen to my lot to be involved with any experience
as unpleasant in every possible way as, first, the investigation of
this case, and, second, the necessity of lecturing upon it and testifying. To me it is an abomination, and I am happy to say that it does
not, in my memory, it is not in my memory typical of what my
colleagues and I did in the agency during the time I was connected
with it.
That is all, Mr. Chairman. I thank you .
Chairman STOKES . All right, Mr. Hart.
We thank you for appearing here as a witness, and at this point
you are excused.
There being nothing further to come before the committee, the
Chair now adjourns the meeting until 9 a.m. Monday morning .
[Whereupon, at 3:35 p.m., the select committee was adjourned, to
reconvene at 9 a.m., Monday, September 18, 1978.]

